

## **Walden University ScholarWorks**

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2021

## 30-Day Hospital Readmission Rates in Illinois Hospitals for Patients with Heart Failure and Pneumonia

Kristine Rucker-Morrow Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations



Part of the Health and Medical Administration Commons

# Walden University

College of Health Professions

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Kristine Rucker-Morrow

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

**Review Committee** 

Dr. Nazarene Tubman, Committee Chairperson, Health Sciences Faculty Dr. Paulchris Okpala, Committee Member, Health Sciences Faculty Dr. Ronald Hudak, University Reviewer, Health Sciences Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2021

#### Abstract

# 30-Day Hospital Readmission Rates in Illinois Hospitals for Patients with Heart Failure and Pneumonia

by

#### Kristine Rucker-Morrow

MBA, MPH, Saint Xavier University, 2007, 2008

BS, Western Illinois University, 1997

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Healthcare Administration

Walden University

November 2021

#### Abstract

Despite efforts from hospitals across the United States, 30-day hospital readmission rates for patients with chronic conditions are on the rise. The purpose of this quantitative study was to examine the relationships in Illinois hospitals between patients with heart failure (HF) and pneumonia (PN) and 30-day hospital readmission rates by using the Pearson's product-moment correlation test, focusing on how often these patients were readmitted and whether the hospital-wide rate of readmission after discharge changed. Andersen-Newman's behavioral model with health services utilization was the theoretical framework, and a pre-collected Centers for Medicaid Services dataset was used for analysis. Results found a significant association between hospital return days and HF and PN patients. There was also a significant interaction between the mean difference of rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) and PN and HF 30-day readmission rate. Based on the findings, it appears that a hospital's health care strategy can be used to improve quality measures and health outcomes for patients with chronic conditions of HF and PN. Including social services in a hospital's health care strategy before hospital discharge for patients with HF and PN may lead to positive social change by improving 30-day hospital readmission rates and health outcomes and quality of life for these patient populations when social stigma is addressed.

# 30-Day Hospital Readmission Rates in Illinois Hospitals for Patients with Heart Failure and Pneumonia

by

#### Kristine Rucker-Morrow

MBA, MPH, Saint Xavier University, 2007, 2008

BS, Western Illinois University, 1997

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Healthcare Administration

Walden University

November 2021

#### Dedication

First and foremost, I dedicate this doctoral study to God, The Father, and the Head of our Household. Second, to my husband and friend, Dwayne Morrow. Thank you for your unwavering support. Third, to my children, Haracio and Kailah Rucker-Spencer. Thank you for your patience and understanding throughout this entire process. Fourth, to my beloved grandmother, Lillian Rucker. Thank you for setting the stage by calling me "doc." You embedded in me that I can achieve anything that I put my mind to. Your unconditional love and support as my biggest cheerleader were appreciated. Fifth, to my mother, Gwendolyn Rucker. Thank you for the trait of resilience. Your constant sacrifice set the foundation for my aspirations. Sixth, to my sister, Nicole Rucker. Thank you for your lively sense of humor; it helped me to get through some tough times in my teenage years. Seventh, to my nephew, John Grady. Thank you for our unbreakable bond. Finally, thank you to a host of family and friends. Please know that your continued support, positive energy, constant motivation, and kind words were the key to my success. I appreciate every one of you! Because of you, I created a legacy as the first in my family to achieve a doctoral degree.

#### Acknowledgments

It is my honor and privilege to also acknowledge my doctoral committee and mentors. First, I'd like to acknowledge my committee chair, Dr. Tubman. Thank you for your guidance, mentorship, and support throughout my research study were commendable and greatly appreciated. Next, to my committee members, Dr. Okpala and Dr. Hudak. Thank you for your timely responses, detailed feedback, and constant support. This helped me overcome a lot of frustration; it also saved me a lot of time on chapter revisions. Third, to my first executive mentor, Barbara Bigler, President of ACL Laboratories. Thank you for your support. That five-minute elevator speech led to my first coffee talk and presentation to executive leaders across the healthcare system. It also catalyzed my journey to FACHE and my enrollment in this DHA program. Finally, to my friend and FACHE mentor, Donna King, retired Chief Nursing Officer at Advocate Aurora Health. Thank you for your friendship, continued guidance, and unwavering support. I will never forget how you took me under your wings and helped me to overcome the many obstacles faced by up-and-coming healthcare leaders. Because of your time and commitment, I was finally able to utilize my talents at the executive level and pass the torch to others as they too have become valued healthcare professionals across healthcare professions.

### Table of Contents

List of Tables	iv
Section 1: Foundation of the Study and Literature Review	1
Background	2
Problem Statement	3
Purpose of the Study	5
Research Questions and Hypotheses	5
Theoretical and Conceptual Framework	7
Nature of the Study	8
Literature Search Strategy	8
Literature Review Related to Key Variables and Concepts	9
Definitions	10
Assumptions	14
Scope and Delimitations	15
Limitations	16
Significance	18
Summary and Conclusion	18
Section 2: Research Design and Data Collection	21
Research Design and Rationale	21
Methodology	22
Population	22
Sampling and Sampling Procedures Used to Collect Data	23

Instrumentation and Operationalization of Constructs	
Data Analysis Plan	26
Threats to Validity	28
Ethical Procedures	29
Summary	29
Section 3: Presentation of the Results and Findings	31
Data Collection of Secondary Data Set	31
Results	32
Research Question 1	32
Research Question 2	32
Research Questions 3 and 4	32
Descriptive Statistics	33
Summary	35
Section 4: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Social	
Change	37
Interpretation of the Findings	37
Relation of Findings to the Theoretical Framework	38
Limitations of the Research Study	39
Recommendations	42
Implications for Professional Practice and Social Change	42
Implications for Professional Practice	42
Implications for Social Change	43

Conclusion	 44
References	45

### List of Tables

Table 1. Paired Samples T Test	33
Table 2. Descriptive Statistics	35

#### Section 1: Foundation of the Study and Literature Review

Hospital readmission rates are on the rise more than any other type of hospitalization (Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services [CMS], 2020). Readmission rates include patients readmitted to hospitals within 30 days of discharge from a previous stay for heart attack, heart failure (HF), or pneumonia (PN); Illinois Department of Public Health [IDPH], 2020). Hospital readmission rates can impact a hospital's ability to provide quality care for patients with chronic conditions (CMS, 2020).

The Hospital Readmission Reduction Program (HRRP), a value-based Medicare purchasing program, linked quality of hospital care to care coordination and patient engagement to improve hospital performance of 30-day hospital readmission rates (CMS, 2020). Other governing agencies aligned, placing increased efforts on a hospital's ability to reduce 30-day hospital readmission rates while delivering quality care to patients with chronic conditions. The Health Care Authority (HCA) enactment of new hospital readmissions payment policy also linked penalties to hospital compliance by linking achievement of quality measures to comply with policy guidelines (Upadhyay et al., 2019). Furthermore, the Affordable Care Act (ACA) assesses penalties to hospitals having greater than average readmissions rates for chronic conditions (Zuckerman et al., 2016). There is also increased focus as a national priority for hospitals to reduce hospital readmissions for patients with chronic conditions from the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ, 2020).

This study aimed to examine relationships in Illinois hospitals between patients with HF and PN and 30-day hospital readmission rates using a Pearson's product-

moment correlation test, measuring how often HF and PN patients in Illinois hospitals return within 30 days of hospital readmission. The CMS hospital compare dataset on unplanned hospital visits was analyzed to measure the change in HF and PN patients in Illinois hospitals and 30-day hospital readmissions rates. It was also used to show the need for inclusion of assessment of factors (hospital return days and the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) into the health care strategy.

This study may provide findings that help improve hospital performance through addressing hospitals' health care strategies (Clement et al., 2015). There can also be an impact to social change when chronic condition patients with greater than average readmissions are assessed for social stigma before hospital discharge. A hospital's ability to understand social stigma for patients with chronic conditions can serve as a self-deterrent for hospitals to reduce hospital readmissions rates, especially in cases when a follow-up appointment for these patients is scheduled before hospital discharge (Clement et al., 2015).

#### **Background**

Studies show greater than average 30-day hospital readmission rates among hospitals across states in addition to an increased risk to quality care for patients with chronic conditions. Readmission rates include patients readmitted to hospitals within 30 days of discharge from a previous stay for heart attack, HF, or PN (IDPH, 2020). However, there is limited literature regarding an Illinois hospital's ability to reduce 30-day hospital readmission rates for chronic condition patients with HF and PN. There is also limited research regarding policy provision and impact to hospitals with high rates of

chronic condition patients of HF and PN. Even more so there is limited research on how improving hospital efficiency and hospital performance of quality measures can impact social change for chronic condition patient populations.

Addressing gaps in health care strategy can create better ways for hospitals with greater than average 30-day hospital readmission rates to reduce recidivism for high-risk patients with chronic conditions (Sfectu et al., 2017). Focus on the provision of policy and health care strategies for hospitals and patients with chronic conditions can help to reduce hospital readmission rates and rehospitalization among high-risk patients (Adnanes et al., 2020). By addressing gaps in hospital performance, hospitals with high rates of 30-day hospital readmissions rates for patients with HF and PN can improve the overall quality of care when certain key factors like those addressed in this study are included in a hospital's health care strategy.

#### **Problem Statement**

Despite continued efforts from hospitals, there continues to be greater than average 30-day hospital readmission rates for patients with HF and PN, which is exacerbated when policy guidelines are not met (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2020). When Medicaid factors are not addressed (Benjenk & Chen, 2018), especially Medicaid patients with chronic conditions (Sommers et al., 2015), a hospital's bottom line can be impacted (Kalseth et al., 2016). Additional policies to impact hospitals with greater than average 30-day hospital readmission rates also include the HCA's new hospital readmissions payment policy (Upadhyay et al., 2019), which shows the negative

impact to hospitals with high levels of recidivism and heavy utilization of hospital readmission rates (Sfetcu et al., 2017).

A hospital's ability to create health care strategies that address chronic condition patients can improve quality of life and standards of care (Kilbourne et al., 2018). There can be more obstacles when there is no health care strategy in place. Implementation of useful health care strategies is also strengthened when policy provisions are in place. Improvement in operational efficiency in hospitals with higher hospital readmissions rates can be more impactful in the treatment care plan for hospitals where patients with chronic conditions are more prevalent (Adnanes et al., 2020).

In this study, I examined relationships in Illinois hospitals between patients with HF and PN and 30-day hospital readmission rates. I also determined whether there is a relationship between hospital return days in Illinois hospitals for HF and PN patients and 30-day hospital readmission rates. There is also a meaningful gap regarding policy provision for HF and PN patients; however, there was not enough data to use a systematic review for hospital policy implementation to address hospital readmission rates for patients with chronic conditions (Office of Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, 2020). Thus, I used a Pearson's product-moment correlation test used to examine the relationship between hospital return days for HF and PN patients and 30-day hospital readmission rates based on a pre-collected dataset from the CMS. A hospital's ability to improve quality and metric performance can improve when 30-day hospital readmission rates are addressed (Henke et al., 2017). Addressing gaps in the health care strategy

creates better ways for hospitals with heavy utilization of high readmission rates to lower recidivism for patients with chronic conditions (Sfectuet al., 2017).

#### **Purpose of the Study**

The purpose of this quantitative research study was to examine the relationship in Illinois hospitals between patients with HF and PN and 30-day hospital readmission rates, looking at hospital return days for HF and PN patients and the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) for HF and PN patients. The independent variables were hospital return days and the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) for HF and PN patients in Illinois hospitals, and the dependent variable was 30-day hospital readmission rates. The Pearson's product-moment correlation test was used to assess the impact on quality-of-care measures for patients with PN and HF because the test can be used to determine associations between variables (Laerd Statistics, 2020). Key factors are contained in the CMS dataset for unplanned hospital visits, which can be used to influence a hospitals ability to better understand how adopting quality of care into health care strategies can improve quality of life for patients with HF and PN, impacting social change. For instance, there can be a positive impact on social change when patients with chronic conditions are scheduled for a follow-up appointment before leaving the hospital (Clement et al., 2015).

#### **Research Questions and Hypotheses**

This study was guided by four research questions and their corresponding hypotheses:

Research Question 1: What is the association between hospital return days in Illinois hospitals for patients with HF and 30-day hospital readmission rates?

- $H_a$ 1: There is a significant association between hospital return days in Illinois hospitals for patients with HF and 30-day hospital readmission rates.
- $H_01$ : There is no significant association between hospital return days in Illinois hospitals for patients with HF and 30-day hospital readmission rates.

Research Question 2: What is the association between hospital return days in Illinois hospitals for patients with PN and 30-day hospital readmission rates?

- $H_a$ 2: There is a significant association between hospital return days in Illinois hospitals for patients with PN and 30-day hospital readmission rates.
- $H_02$ : There is no significant association between hospital return days in Illinois hospitals for patients with PN and 30-day hospital readmission rates.

Research Question 3: What is the association between the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) in Illinois hospitals for patients with HF and 30-day hospital readmission rates?

- $H_a$ 3: There is a significant association between the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) in Illinois hospitals for patients with HF and 30-day hospital readmission rates.
- $H_0$ 3: There is no significant association between the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) in Illinois hospitals for patients with HF and 30-day hospital readmission rates.

Research Question 4: What is the association between the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) in Illinois hospitals for patients with PN and 30-day hospital readmission rates?

 $H_a$ 4: There is a significant association between the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) in Illinois hospitals for patients with PN and 30-day hospital readmission rates.

 $H_04$ : There is no significant association between the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) in Illinois hospitals for patients with PN and 30-day hospital readmission rates.

#### **Theoretical and Conceptual Framework**

The theoretical and conceptual framework of this research study is Andersen-Newman's framework of health services utilization. The model was selected because it can be used to develop a hospital's health care strategy and improve the quality of care for chronic patients with HF and PN when key factors impacting 30-day hospital readmissions rates are addressed (Peterson et al., 2019). The model can be used to examine key variables that increase hospital readmissions rates. The model also addresses predisposing factors that can be used to examine a hospital's ability to deliver quality-of-care metrics. Therefore, I used the model to assess a hospital's ability to deliver quality-of-care metrics for Illinois hospital patients with chronic conditions of PN and HF by examining independent variables hospital return days and the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) and the dependent variable 30-day hospital readmission rates). Finally, the model can be used to address meaningful gaps. Thus, I

used the Andersen-Newman framework of health services utilization to address 30-day hospital readmission rates for patients with HF and PN to improve their quality of care.

#### **Nature of the Study**

This quantitative research study involved a Pearson's product-moment correlation test to examine relationships between patients with HF and PN of Illinois hospitals and 30-day hospital readmission rates, hospital return days for HF and PN patients and 30day hospital readmission rates, and the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) for HF 30-day readmission rates and PN 30-day readmission rates. Pearson's product-moment correlation test is appropriate to determine the linear component of association between two continuous variables, helping to measure the strength and direction of the association (Laerd Statistics, 2020). I examined variables gathered from the CMS dataset on unplanned hospital visits. The CMS dataset was filtered to 191 hospitals in Illinois with inclusion variables: hospital return days for HF patients, hospital return days for PN patients and HF 30-day readmission rates, and PN 30-day readmission rates. The CMS dataset also includes rates of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) for HF and PN patients. The data were used to assess the impact of social change by measuring the effect on a hospital's ability to achieve quality care outcomes for patients with socioeconomic and chronic conditions.

#### **Literature Search Strategy**

The literature search strategy includes a collection of peer-reviewed articles from 2012 to 2020 on 30-day hospital readmission rates for patients with HF and PN, hospital return days, and rates of readmission after discharge from hospitals (hospital-wide). The

literature search strategy also includes CMS dataset Unplanned Hospital Visits – Hospital from the CMS Hospital Compare website, which contains these selected variables for analysis in this research study with compiled data on 30-day hospital readmission rates for patients with chronic conditions patients of HF and PN, hospital return days, and rates of readmission after discharge from hospitals (hospital-wide). Finally, a collection of other research databases including EBSCO (High-Risk Patient Abstracts), PubMed (Medline), SAGE, Social Sciences Databases, ProQuest (High-Risk Patient Abstracts and Sociological Abstracts), and the Walden University Library Catalog were consulted. For a more impactful and informative result, the following research keywords were used: hospital compare, 30-day hospital readmission rates, hospital readmissions, high-risk patient populations, heart failure, pneumonia, hospital return days, unplanned hospital visits, hospitals, hospital facility, hospital discharge, hospital readmissions, rates of readmission, intervention, and treatment, HCA policy, ACA, AHRQ, HRRP, social stigma, and multiple linear regression analysis.

#### **Literature Review Related to Key Variables and Concepts**

The purpose of this literature review is to highlight historical and recent research for Illinois hospitals with high-risk chronic condition patients of HF and PN, and greater than average 30-day hospital readmission rates. This literature review will also address gaps in the literature by assessing hospital factors impacting high-risk patients with these chronic conditions. Finally, this literature review will highlight literature impacting the quality of hospital care for variables in the research questions; hospital return days; hospital rates of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide); and impact to

social change for hospitals with greater than average 30-day hospital readmission rates. Sfetcu et al. (2017) note addressing gaps in the healthcare strategy creates better ways for hospitals with heavy utilization of high readmission rates to lower high levels of hospital readmission rates and recidivism among high-risk patients.

#### **Definitions**

Affordable Care Act (ACA): ACA directs financial penalties to hospitals with higher hospital readmission rates for high-risk patients with chronic conditions (Zukerman et al., 2016).

Health care authority (HCA): HCA is a new hospital readmissions payment policy impacting penalties for the achievement of quality measures and compliance with policy guidelines (Upadhyay et al., 2019). HCA policy can be used to enforce adherence to government and policy regulations for the evaluation and reduction of hospital readmissions rates among hospitals with high-risk patients with chronic conditions; hospitals and providers should be linked to value-based care models and provider payment models to help reduce the negative impact on the hospital bottom line; hospitals can implement strategies that adhere to HCA policy regulation that increase a hospital's ability to meet and exceed quality standards for high-risk patients before hospital discharge (Kalseth et al., 2016).

Heart failure (HF): According to the CMS (2020), heart failure happens when the heart cannot pump enough blood and oxygen to support other organs in the body; heart failure is a serious condition, but it does not mean the heart has stopped pumping. HF is a high-risk chronic condition focus of this study because heart patients were listed on the

Hospital Compare CMS website impacting quality measures among Illinois hospitals. In this study, high-risk patients with HF were examined to determine the effect on 30-day hospital readmission rates in Illinois hospitals.

Hospital readmission rates: The dependent variable in this quantitative research study is 30-day hospital readmission rates. In this quantitative research study, Pearson's product-moment correlation test was used to examine 30-day hospital readmission rates in Illinois hospitals for patients with HF and PN. 30-day hospital readmission rates are listed in the selected CMS dataset, Unplanned Hospital Visits — Hospital. Hospitals with higher readmission rates experience more financial penalties and challenges to deliver quality patient care and hospital readmissions within 30-days after discharge has drawn national policy attention because they are very costly, accounting for more than \$17 billion in avoidable Medicare expenditures (Zuckerman et al., 2016). With years of national discourse to reduce hospital readmissions, hospitals and providers are still trying to determine how to sustainably reduce 30-day hospital readmissions (Howard-Anderson et al., 2016).

Hospital readmissions reduction program (HRRP): According to the CMS (2020), HRRP is a Medicare value-based purchasing program that encourages hospitals to improve communication and care coordination to better engage patients and caregivers in discharge plans and, in turn, reduce avoidable readmissions. The program supports the national goal of improving health care for Americans by linking payment to the quality of hospital care (CMS, 2020).

Hospital return days: There are two independent variables in this quantitative research study. Hospital return days were selected as one of the independent variables to analyze how often HF and PN patients are returning to Illinois hospitals. This independent variable is also listed in the selected CMS dataset, Unplanned Hospital Visits – Hospital. According to the CMS (2020), hospital return days are the average of unplanned days patients who are hospitalized for certain conditions spend back in the hospital soon after discharge; hospital return days include time spent in the emergency department, under observation, or in an inpatient hospital unit. CMS (2020) also notes hospital return days for patients who visit the hospital with HF and PN are quality measures that can be found on the Hospital Compare website; these quality measures can also be found in the HRRP data set.

Pneumonia (PN): According to the CMS (2020), PN is an infection of the lungs that can cause mild to severe illness in people of all ages. PN is a high-risk chronic condition focus of this study because patients with PN were listed on the Hospital Compare website impacting quality measures among Illinois hospitals. In this study, high-risk patients with PN were examined to determine the effect on 30-day hospital readmission rates in Illinois hospitals.

Rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide): There are two independent variables in this quantitative research study. The rate of readmission after discharge from (hospital-wide) was selected as one of the independent variables to analyze the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) for HF and PN patients in Illinois hospitals. This independent variable is also listed in the selected

CMS dataset, Unplanned Hospital Visits – Hospital. Hospital readmission rates include patients readmitted to hospitals within 30 days of discharge from a previous stay for heart attack, heart failure, or pneumonia and hospital readmission rates are reported for Medicare patients only (IDPH, 2020). The IDPH obtains this data from the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services and the CMS (IDPH, 2020). Hospital readmission rates can also impact a hospital's ability to provide quality care for patients with chronic conditions (CMS, 2020). Hospitals with higher readmission rates experience more financial penalties and challenges to deliver quality patient care (Zuckerman et al., 2016). There are also higher financial penalties given to hospitals with higher rates of hospital readmission (National Institutes of Health, 2019). Therefore, reducing rates of hospital readmission before hospital discharge can improve the quality of hospital care for patients with chronic conditions of HF and PN. Reducing rates of hospital readmission before hospital discharge can also increase understanding of how helping patients with chronic conditions can address social stigma which has a positive impact on social change when key factors for patients with chronic conditions are addressed. Discharge from the hospital is the point at which a patient leaves the care of a hospital provider with medical instructions; returning home and/or is transferred to another facility such as rehab or nursing home (CMS, 2020). Even more so, when these factors are addressed in the discharge planning process before hospital discharge for patients returning to hospitals for readmission before the allotted time for follow-up appointments (Clement et al., 2015).

#### **Assumptions**

In this quantitative research study, assumptions for a high-risk patient population with chronic conditions of HF and PN were based on the selected CMS dataset, Unplanned Hospital Visits – Hospital. This is critical to the research to ensure the appropriate quantitative sampling method was selected; it is also important to derive accurate results (Business Research Methodology, 2020). There are several assumptions in this quantitative research study that must be clarified. First, it is assumed that high-risk patients with chronic conditions of HF and PN are impacting the hospital's ability to deliver a quality of care for high-risk patients with greater than average 30-day hospital readmission rates. It is also assumed that the Pearson's correlation test can be used in this quantitative research study because it is often used to determine the degree to which a relationship is linear and that there is a linear component of association between two continuous variables (Laerd Statistics, 2020). This is critical to the research because linearity is not an assumption of Pearson's correlation (Laerd Statistics, 2020). Additionally, the researcher would not usually use Pearson correlation to determine the strength and direction of a linear relationship if the relationship between two variables were not linear; instead, the researcher might determine that the relationship between the two variables might be better described by another statistical measure (Laerd Statistics, 2020). It is also assumed that hospitals facing higher financial penalties have more impact on the bottom line for noncompliance to hospital policy guidelines for having greater than average 30-day hospital readmission rates. This is critical to the research because there was not enough research data to run statistical analysis on higher 30-day hospital

readmission rates and hospital policy guidelines. Finally, it is assumed that the researcher lacks knowledge of key factors and variables identified in this quantitative research study. Whereby, using pre-collected data from the CMS Hospital Compare website and CMS dataset, Unplanned Hospital Visits – Hospital; the researcher will be able to objectively answer research questions for the data that aligns with the research purpose and continuous variables investigated.

#### **Scope and Delimitations**

Research can be limited in the scope of specific aspects of the research problem including patient demographic, sample size, and geographical location. The unit of analysis for this research study is Illinois hospitals. This research study is delimited to the CMS dataset, Unplanned Hospital Visits – Hospital. Data will be gathered from 191 Illinois hospitals and high-risk patients with chronic conditions of HF and PN using the CMS dataset, Unplanned Hospital Visits – Hospital. Data for review from the CMS dataset Unplanned Hospital Visits – Hospital includes hospital return days and rates of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) for high-risk patients with HF and PN. This quantitative research study is also delimited to a review of selected independent and dependent variables from the CMS dataset impacting 30-day hospital readmission rates. Hospital readmission rates include patients readmitted to hospitals within 30 days of discharge from a previous stay for heart attack, heart failure, or pneumonia; and readmission rates are reported for Medicare patients only (IDPH, 2020). However, hospital readmission rates for heart attack patients were excluded from this quantitative research study. Delimitations of this study also contain a selection of the

following policy provisions impacting 30-day hospital readmission rates for review; HCA Policy, ACA, AHRQ, and HRRP but there can be other policies not listed in the research study impacting hospital readmissions; there was also not enough data to perform statistical analysis on 30-day hospital readmissions rates with impact to policy provision.

#### Limitations

The first limitation in this quantitative research study includes the lack of comparison to other high-risk patients identified from the CMS dataset Unplanned Hospital Visits – Hospital outside of high-risk patients with chronic conditions of HF and PN. Hospital readmission rates are on the rise more than any other type of hospitalization (CMS, 2020). The second limitation in this quantitative research study includes the exclusion of statistical analysis for heart attack patients which are key factors included in the CMS dataset but not analyzed. The IDPH notes hospital readmission rates include patients readmitted to hospitals within 30 days of discharge from a previous stay for heart attack, heart failure, or pneumonia (IDPH, 2020). The third limitations in this quantitative research study include the exclusion of other factors impacting a hospitals ability to reduce 30-day hospital readmission rates aside from hospital return days and rates of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) which were included in the CMS dataset Unplanned Hospital Visits – Hospital but not referenced. Centers for Disease and Control (2020) notes high-risk patients with chronic conditions are also being readmitted back to hospitals at a much higher rate than any other type of hospitalization. Fourth, there are limitations in this quantitative research study from the omission of statistical analysis on policy provisions impacting a hospital's bottom line.

Hospital readmission rates can also impact a hospital's ability to provide quality care for patients with chronic conditions; there can also be an impact on hospitals when policy guidelines are not met (CMS, 2020). Whereas this study references a few research articles on the impact to hospitals regarding implementation of policy provisions HCA Policy, ACA, AHRQ, and HRRP. Fifth, there might be other limitations excluded from this quantitative research study regarding high-risk patient populations with greater than average readmissions rates facing Medicare and Medicaid challenges. IDPH notes readmission rates are reported for Medicare patients only (IDPH, 2020). Mental Health (2019) also notes other impacts to higher hospital readmission can be found in Medicare and Medicaid high-risk patient populations. Finally, there can also be the inability for hospitals to overcome barriers when limitations are not addressed that impact a hospital's ability to address social stigma. Clement, Schauman, et.al (2015) note hospitals with higher hospital readmission rates and patients with chronic conditions can impact social change by improving hospital performance in quality measures and adoption of key factors in the healthcare strategy. Clement, Schauman, et.al (2015) also note a hospital's ability to understand social stigma for patients with chronic conditions can also serve as a self-deterrent for hospitals to reduce hospital readmissions rates; especially in cases when a follow-up appointment for these patients is scheduled before hospital discharge. Whereby addressing other limitations not mentioned in this study can be useful for the reduction of 30-day hospital readmission rates.

#### **Significance**

Hospital readmission rates include patients readmitted to hospitals within 30 days of discharge from a previous stay for heart attack, heart failure, or pneumonia; and readmission rates are reported for Medicare patients only (IDPH, 2020). In this quantitative research study, there are potential contributions to improve a hospital's patient care model including quality of care for high-risk patients with chronic conditions of HF and PN. There can also be significant contributions to a hospital's ability to perform by developing better ways to reduce 30-day hospital readmission rates. Finally, there can be contributions to this quantitative research study with a positive impact on social change whereas increased social awareness around these key factors might make a positive contribution to society. Kalseth, Lassemo, et al. (2016) note key factors can be implemented into a hospital's healthcare strategy and patient care model to help a hospital's ability to impact social change. Whereas hospitals facing challenges regarding lack of social awareness for underserved high-risk patient populations can also use these strategies to overcome barriers for their patients with chronic conditions.

#### **Summary and Conclusion**

The CMS (2020) noted that hospital readmission rates are on the rise more than any other type of hospitalization; there can also be an impact on a hospital's ability to improve quality of care when hospital metrics and key factors are not met. Hospital readmission rates include patients readmitted to hospitals within 30 days of discharge from a previous stay for heart attack, heart failure, or pneumonia; and readmission rates are reported for Medicare patients only (IDPH, 2020). Figueroa, Harrison, and Meyer

(2019) note complexities and continuous change for hospitals need to strategically align hospital priorities to current and emerging issues not well understood can result in better outcomes for a hospital's bottom line and improved health for high-risk patients. Standards of care and hospital metrics (hospital return days and rates of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) can also be key factors impacting a hospitals ability to take care of patients; especially in cases where aligning complex needs of highrisk patients to a hospital's bottom line and strategic priorities are needed. Finally, there can be a positive impact on social change by providing better health outcomes when high-risk patients with chronic conditions of HF and PN are included in the healthcare strategy. CMS (2020) notes hospitals unable to impact the quality of care for high-risk patients' needs have an impact on the bottom line. This study will add significance to the healthcare industry by improving healthcare strategies that impact these high-risk patients; this study also adds significance to the healthcare industry by providing information on hospitals' further need to reduce greater than average 30-day hospital readmission rates for HF and PN patients. Therefore, hospital administrators searching to better understand how improving health outcomes for patients with chronic conditions HF and PN can positively impact its bottom line when 30-day hospital readmission rates are reduced. Adnanes, Cresswell-Smith, et al. (2020) note useful healthcare strategies can improve operational efficiency for hospitals with high-risk patients and chronic conditions. Patients with chronic conditions such as HF and PN can also benefit from this study by being better informed on how hospitals focused on providing better standards of

care can have a positive impact on the hospital continuum of care model and healthcare delivery process.

#### Section 2: Research Design and Data Collection

There has been heightened awareness for U.S. hospitals to reduce 30-day hospital readmission rates because they are on the rise more than any other type of hospitalization, which is affecting high-risk patients (CMS, 2020). Hospital readmission rates include patients readmitted to hospitals within 30 days of discharge from a previous stay for heart attack, HF, or PN (IDPH, 2020). The purpose of this quantitative research study was to examine the relationship in Illinois hospitals between patients with HF and PN and 30-day hospital readmission rates, focusing on return days and hospital-wide rate of discharge for these patients. Section 2 will include research design and data collection, methodology, and threats to validity and ethical procedures.

#### **Research Design and Rationale**

The research design in this quantitative research study involved a Pearson's product-moment correlation test to examine the relationships between the independent and dependent variables. The independent variables for this quantitative research study are hospital return days and the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) for HF and PN patients in Illinois hospitals, and the dependent variable is 30-day hospital readmission rates. The Pearson's product-moment correlation test was selected because it can be used to determine where a linear component of association exists between two continuous variables as well as measuring the strength and direction of association that exists between two variables on at least an interval scale (Laerd Statistics, 2020).

The design choice and aim of this research study are consistent with health care organizations focused on improving the quality of care on the continuum of care models for patients with chronic conditions. The research design helped to advance health care knowledge with the potential to reduce 30-day hospital readmission rates for HF and PN patients by providing better ways for hospitals to impact patients' HF and PN patients facing socioeconomic factors. Hospitals with higher hospital readmission rates for patients with chronic conditions should improve hospital performance in quality measures and adoption of key factors in their health care strategy (Clement et al., 2015).

Another aspect of the study that should be mentioned is resource and time constraints regarding my ability to find enough data and articles on hospital compliance to policy guidelines to perform statistical analysis. The intent was to discuss HCA, ACA, AHRQ, and HRRP, but there was insufficient data to perform analysis. Additionally, other policy provisions excluded from this quantitative research study that could impact an Illinois hospital's ability to comply when policy guidelines.

#### Methodology

#### **Population**

The target population for this research study was patients with HF and PN from Illinois hospitals with greater than average 30-day hospital readmission rates. About 13 million patients in the United States are identified as geographically isolated, economically, or medically vulnerable (Health Resources & Services Administration, 2019). Of those 13 million patients, approximately 6.2 million adults have HF per year with an average cost estimate of \$30.7 billion being spent per year on health care

services, medicine and missed days of work (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2020). There are also estimates of 150,000 hospitalizations each year of pneumococcal PN patient populations (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2020). Thus, HF and PN patient populations make up a large portion of high-risk patients with chronic conditions and 30-day hospital readmission rates.

#### Sampling and Sampling Procedures Used to Collect Data

For accurate research and analysis of secondary data, I used an appropriate CMS dataset from the CMS Hospital Compare website. I used pre-collected data from the CMS Hospital Compare dataset, Unplanned Hospital Visits. There were no live participants so I did not require consent forms. To obtain the dataset, I visited the CMS Hospital Compare website and found relevant data, which did not require permission because it is a public website. The CMS Hospital Compare website represents the best source of data for this quantitative research study because it contains pertinent measures in its dataset of unplanned hospital visits to examine 30-day hospital readmission rates in Illinois hospitals for patients with HF and PN. The CMS website is also a reputable online website that compiles Medicare data on 30-day hospital readmission rates.

To determine the appropriate sample size is sufficient for this research study, I completed the power of analysis using G\*Power. G\*Power is a software program used to calculate a research study's statistical power. I determined whether the sample size from the CMS dataset was appropriate. The data included a list of 68,293 hospitals located across the United States. However, I only ed 191 Illinois hospitals from the dataset. Data collected and analyzed consisted of hospital return days for patients with HF and PN and

rates of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) among patients with HF and PN.

The sampling strategy considered for this quantitative research study is the simple random sampling strategy, which allowed me to select representable units from a large population where statistical analysis is used for studying measurable or quantifiable datasets (Jain and Chetty, 2020). Simple random sampling is also considered because each member of the population is equally likely to be chosen as part of the sample thus removing bias from the selection process resulting in a good group of representative samples (Business Research Methodology, 2020). I completed a random sampling of selected measures using the random function of Microsoft Excel with the first random number from Illinois hospitals listed selected containing the measure hospital return days for HF patients. I repeated this process for the next randomly selected measure of hospital return days for HF patients and continued doing so until the randomly selected measures for hospital return days for HF patients were exhausted within the dataset. I also used this strategy to identify and record information for hospital return days for PN patients, HF 30-day readmission rates, PN 30-day readmission rates, and rates of readmission after discharge from the hospital (hospital-wide).

To ensure the appropriateness of inclusion criteria extracted from the CMS Hospital Compare dataset—Unplanned Hospital Visits, I checked that each measure that is randomly selected for sampling inclusion met the following requirements identified for inclusion criteria.

1. Each hospital within the CMS hospital dataset is in Illinois.

- 2. Each hospital measure listed in the CMS hospital dataset matches those listed on the CMS hospital website.
- 3. Each hospital's inputs include the number of hospital return days and the number of HF and PN patients.
- 4. Each hospital's outputs include 30-day hospital readmissions and rates of readmission after discharge from the hospital (hospital-wide).
- 5. Each research article contains information on key hospital factors from 2012 through 2020.

Based on these criteria, the pre-collected data aligned with the research purpose, methodology, and hypotheses. Hospitals not meeting these criteria were excluded from the study.

#### **Instrumentation and Operationalization of Constructs**

I did not use any published instruments to collect this data. The following section will discuss the operationalization of constructs to understand how they were measured when examining and using pre-collected data. The outputs are 30-day hospital readmissions, which were measured by the number of HF and PN patients returning to Illinois hospitals within 30 days. The inputs are the number of hospital return days and rates of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) for HF and PN patients. The number of hospital return days were measured by the total number of hospital return days in a hospital that is captured per hospital readmission for high-risk patients with HF and PN, respectively. The number of hospital return days for high-risk patients with HF and PN also correlated to that hospital size. The number of high-risk patients was

measured by the total of HF and PN patients readmitted to hospitals with a patient diagnosis of HF and PN. Finally, I examined rates of readmission after discharge from the hospital (hospital-wide).

## **Data Analysis Plan**

I used a Pearson's product-moment correlation test to examine relationships between hospital return days for HF and PN patients and 30-day hospital readmission rates as well as relationships between rates of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) for HF and PN patients and 30-day hospital readmission rates. This test is used to determine linear associations and their strength and direction (Laerd Statistics, 2020). These analyses helped answer the research questions:

Research Question 1: What is the association between hospital return days in Illinois hospitals for patients with HF and 30-day hospital readmission rates?

- $H_a$ 1: There is a significant association between hospital return days in Illinois hospitals for patients with HF and 30-day hospital readmission rates.
- $H_01$ : There is no significant association between hospital return days in Illinois hospitals for patients with HF and 30-day hospital readmission rates.

Research Question 2: What is the association between hospital return days in Illinois hospitals for patients with PN and 30-day hospital readmission rates?

- $H_a$ 2: There is a significant association between hospital return days in Illinois hospitals for patients with PN and 30-day hospital readmission rates.
- $H_02$ : There is no significant association between hospital return days in Illinois hospitals for patients with PN and 30-day hospital readmission rates.

Research Question 3: What is the association between the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) in Illinois hospitals for patients with HF and 30-day hospital readmission rates?

 $H_a$ 3: There is a significant association between the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) in Illinois hospitals for patients with HF and 30-day hospital readmission rates.

 $H_03$ : There is no significant association between the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) in Illinois hospitals for patients with HF and 30-day hospital readmission rates.

Research Question 4: What is the association between the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) in Illinois hospitals for patients with PN and 30-day hospital readmission rates?

 $H_a$ 4: There is a significant association between the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) in Illinois hospitals for patients with PN and 30-day hospital readmission rates.

 $H_04$ : There is no significant association between the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) in Illinois hospitals for patients with PN and 30-day hospital readmission rates.

I examined selected variables in the CMS dataset, Unplanned Hospital Visits using the research questions and hypotheses. I examined hospital return days for HF patients and 30-day hospital readmission rates to measure how often HF and PN patients are returning to the hospital within 30-days of hospital discharge. I also examined the

relationships between the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) for HF and PN patients and 30-day readmission rates. Further, I determined the statistical test to be used to test the hypothesis, procedures to account for use for multiple statistical tests (as appropriate), the rationale for the inclusion of potential covariates and/or confounding variables, and interpretation of all results related to the study to include key parameter estimates, confidence intervals and/or probability values, odds ratios.

# Threats to Validity

Threats to external validity are defined as factors in a study that limit the generalizability of results (CDC, 2020. In this research study, there were two main threats to external validity: selection bias and constructs of the study. I selected the CMS dataset on unplanned hospital visits for 68,293 hospitals across the United States. To reduce the effect of selection bias, this study was limited to 30-day hospital readmission rates for 191 Illinois hospitals using a simple random sampling strategy. This study was also limited to examining 30-day hospital readmission rates for HF and PN patients. In terms of the constructs of the study, I identified four different variables: hospital return days for HF patients, hospital return days for PN patients, 30-day hospital readmission rates, and hospital rates of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide).

Additionally, threats to internal validity must be considered, which are the degree of control that is exerted over potential extraneous variables (Flannelly et al., 2018). For example, history can be the main threat to internal validity; it can also occur in any of the samples and those differences not accounted for in this study can impact the outcome of

this research study. Therefore, to limit the threat of internal validity, I ensured that the outputs of the study are the same.

#### **Ethical Procedures**

Because this study used pre-collected secondary data, there was no treatment of human participants as defined by secondary data for institutional review board application. Moreover, to ensure that the study remains ethical, I checked whether the public data collected from the CMS Hospital Dataset website required permission to download the data. I also did not change the data in any form, completing the data as is to ensure that Data Management Units are appropriately represented in the dataset. Finally, to comply with the recommended university's institutional review board, following the study, the data will be stored for 7 years. The data will be stored on a flash drive in a locked filing cabinet in my home.

## Summary

The purpose of this study was to examine the relationship in 191 Illinois hospitals between patients with HF and PN and 30-day hospital readmission rates to determine how often patients are returning to hospitals. Data were gathered from the CMS Hospital Compare dataset—Unplanned Hospital Visits on the CMS Hospital Compare website. Using a simple random sampling strategy, randomly selected pre-collected data were analyzed to include measures: hospital return days for HF and PN patients, rates of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) for HF and PN, and 30-day readmission rates. This section discussed the study's population and sampling strategy; it also proposed how the data will be collected, the data analysis plan, threats to validity,

and ethical procedures. The following section, Section 3, will provide a presentation of the results and a discussion of the findings.

# Section 3: Presentation of the Results and Findings

There is a sense of urgency for hospitals to address hospital readmission rates for patients with chronic conditions of HF and PN because hospital readmission rates are on the rise more than any other type of hospitalization (CMS, 2020). The purpose of this quantitative research study was to examine 30-day hospital readmission rates for patients with HF and PN in Illinois hospitals related to the number of return days and readmission after discharge. I examined data from 191 Illinois-based hospitals with patients with HF and PN. The independent variables were hospital return days and the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) for HF and PN patients in Illinois hospitals, and the dependent variable was 30-day hospital readmission rates. Data were gathered from a CMS hospital compare dataset, which provided data on HF 30-day readmission rates, PN 30-day readmission rates, hospital return days for HF patients, hospital return days for PN patients, and rates of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide). This section will include a description of data collection of the secondary data set and the study's results.

# **Data Collection of Secondary Data Set**

I selected CMS data for 68,293 hospitals across the United States. The study reduced the effect of selection of bias in the research by limiting the study area to 30-day hospital readmissions rates for 191 Illinois hospitals to be analyzed using a simple random sampling strategy. This study was also limited to examining 30-day hospital readmission rates for HF and PN patients. The independent variables were hospital return days and the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) for HF and

PN patients in Illinois hospitals, and the dependent variable was 30-day hospital readmission rates. The data were cleaned and analyzed using SPSS v25.

#### **Results**

# **Research Question 1**

To answer this research question, I examined the correlation between hospital return days for HF patients and 30-day readmission rates. The correlation coefficient and probability values (r = 0.612, p < .000) suggests a significant relationship. This also leads to rejection of the null hypothesis and the conclusion that there is a significant association between hospital return days for HF patients and 30-day hospital readmission rates.

# **Research Question 2**

This section discusses the correlation between hospital return days for PN patients and 30-day hospital readmission rates. The correlation coefficient and probability values (r = 0.619, p < .000) suggests a significant relationship. This also leads to the rejection of the null hypothesis and the conclusion that there is a significant association between hospital return days for PN patients and 30-day hospital readmission rates.

## Research Questions 3 and 4

To determine the association between the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) in Illinois hospitals for patients with HF and PN and 30-day hospital readmission rates, a paired samples correlation test was used to analyze research questions Research Question 3 and 4. The paired samples correlation for the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) and PN 30-day readmission rates are positively correlated at (r = 0.591, p < .000), and the paired samples correlation

for the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) and HF 30-day readmission rates suggests a positive correlation (r = 0.609, p < .000).

Moreover, to determine the association between the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) in Illinois hospitals for patients with HF and PN and 30-day hospital readmission rates, a paired samples *t* test was performed for each research question. Table 1 shows that the paired samples *t* test results were significant.

**Table 1**Paired Samples T Test

Paired Differences									
					95% Co				
				Std.	Interval of the				Sig.
				Error	Difference				(2-
		Mean	SD	Mean	Lower	Upper	t	Df	tailed)
Pair 1	Rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital- wide) - PN 30-Day Readmission Rate	-1.0022066	.9302912	.0673135	- 1.1349844	8694288	14.889	190	.000
Pair 2	Rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital- wide) - HF 30-Day Readmission Rate	-6.3888304	1.1106900	.0803667	6.5473560	6.2303048	- 79.496	190	.000

# **Descriptive Statistics**

Table 2 provides a greater understanding of the variables and constructs used in this quantitative research study. For example, the mean for the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) was 15.86 (0.93). Next, the standard deviation for hospital return days for PN and HF patients, given as 23.35 and 21.43, suggests that the data values are spread far apart from the mean value, whereas the standard deviation of 0.93,1.10, and 1.95 suggests that the values of rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide), PN 30-day readmission rate and HF 30-day readmission rate were not far from the mean value.

Finally, the skewness of 1.10, 0.87, 0.32, 0.70, and 0.16 for the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide), hospital return days for PN and HF patients, PN 30-day readmission rate and HF 30-day readmission rate suggests that there are no indications of substantially right-skewed distribution. The kurtosis of 3.87 and 2.47 suggests that readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) and hospital return days for PN patients are positively peaked when compared to the normal distribution; hospital return days for HF patients, PN 30-day readmission rate, and HF 30-day readmission rate with kurtosis 0.73, 0.74, and 0.27 suggests a flat distribution.

**Table 2**Descriptive Statistics

	N	Mean	Std. Deviation	Variance	Skewness		Kurtosis	
	Statistic	Statistic	Statistic	Statistic	Statistic	Std. Error	Statistic	Std. Error
Rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital- wide)	191	15.858553	.9344609	.873	1.101	.176	3.865	.350
Hospital return days for pneumonia patients	191	6.843040	23.3537453	545.397	.870	.176	2.478	.350
Hospital return days for heart failure patients	191	5.995815	21.4293820	459.218	.324	.176	.726	.350
PN 30-Day Readmission Rate	191	16.860760	1.0969709	1.203	.699	.176	.737	.350
HF 30-Day Readmission Rate	191	22.247384	1.3962431	1.949	.163	.176	.266	.350
Valid N (listwise)	191							

# **Summary**

Hospital readmission rates are on the rise more than any other type of hospitalization (CMS, 2020). Therefore, I examined hospital readmission rates for patients with HF and PN in 191 Illinois hospitals based on a CMS dataset. To determine the correlation between hospital return days for HF and PN patients and 30-day hospital readmission rates, statistical analysis for Research Question 1 and 2 were performed. Results showed a significant association between hospital return days for HF and PN patients and 30-day readmission rates. Therefore, the null hypotheses were rejected. Additionally, to determine the correlation for the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) for PN and HF 30-day readmission rates, a paired samples

correlation and paired samples *t*test was performed for Research Question 3 and Research Question 4. The results showed a positive correlation and significant interaction between the mean difference of rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) for both PN and HF 30-day readmission rates.

The following section, Section 4, concludes the study with a strong discussion for each of the following components: introduction, interpretation of the findings, limitations experienced within the study, future recommendations for research, and implications for professional practice and social change.

Section 4: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Social Change

The purpose of this quantitative research study was to examine the relationship in Illinois hospitals between patients with HF and PN and 30-day hospital readmission rates using a Pearson's product-moment correlation test. This was critical to measure whether the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) in Illinois hospitals changed in HF and PN patients within 30 days of hospital readmission. Section 4 includes a summary and interpretation of key findings. These key findings provide a better understanding of how hospital patients with chronic conditions of HF and PN and 30-day hospital readmission rates might improve health outcomes for these patient populations when certain key factors and variables are embedded in a hospital's health care strategy. Section 4 also includes a summary of limitations, recommendations, and implications for professional practice and social change.

## **Interpretation of the Findings**

I used a Pearson's product-moment correlation test to examine the association between hospital return days and the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) in Illinois hospitals for patients with HF and PN and 30-day hospital readmission rates. Data were gathered from the CMS Hospital Compare Dataset, Unplanned Hospital Visits. The data were cleaned and analyzed using SPSS v25. The unit of analysis was 191 Illinois hospitals. The independent variables were hospital return days and the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) for HF and PN patients in Illinois hospitals, and the dependent variable was 30-day hospital readmission rates. Based on evidence collected, there was a significant association

between hospital return days in Illinois hospitals for patients with HF and PN and 30-day hospital readmission rates. Findings also showed a significant interaction between the mean difference of the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) for patients with HF and PN 30-day hospital readmission rates.

By making these research findings available to the public, researchers will be able to view results showing a significant association between hospital return days in Illinois hospitals for patients with HF and PN and 30-day hospital readmission rates. Researchers will also be able to view results showing significant interaction between the mean difference of the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) for patients with HF and PN 30-day hospital readmission rates. The findings can also be used by hospitals, health care administrators, and anyone seeking knowledge to build a health care strategy that improves patient care and quality of life for high-risk patients with chronic conditions. The results can also be used to build a health care strategy that improves the health care delivery process.

## Relation of Findings to the Theoretical Framework

The theory used in this research study was Andersen and Newman's framework of health services utilization. The model was used to analyze factors impacting health services for patients in Illinois hospitals with HF and PN and 30-day hospital readmission rates. Research findings related to the model by providing a way for researchers to analyze pre-disposing needs for patients in Illinois hospitals with HF and PN and 30-day hospital readmission rates associated with hospital return days and the rate of readmission after discharge (hospital-wide). Research findings also related to the model by providing

a way for researchers to assess the needs of patients with these chronic conditions; it also provides a mechanism for researchers to incorporate social services into a hospital's health care strategy (Peterson et al., 2019).

# **Limitations of the Research Study**

In this section, I describe the generalizability and trustworthiness of the research information and results. For example, there are several internal threats to the validity of this research study that must be considered. Internal threats to validity are the degree of control that is exerted over potential extraneous variables (Flannelly et al., 2018). In this research study, history can be the main internal threat to validity because the CMS dataset contained in this research study includes a specific set of pre-collected data outputs, and other CMS datasets might include additional data impacting 30-day hospital readmission rates and high-risk patients with chronic conditions that were not accounted for in this research study. To overcome this limitation, I limited the internal threat to validity by noting the specific outputs including independent and dependent variables, and I select key factors impacting Illinois hospitals with 30-day hospital readmission rates and high-risk patients with chronic conditions of HF and PN throughout the study.

Additionally, there are external threats to validity that must be considered. External threats to validity are defined as factors in a study that limit the generalizability of results (CDC, 2020). In this research study, the researcher conveys several main external threats to validity that might limit the generalizability and trustworthiness of this research topic and results. For example, there was a limitation selecting CMS dataset because it contains pre-collected data of 68,293 hospitals and patient demographics

impacting hospitals across 50 states. To overcome this limitation, I reduced the effect and selection of bias by limiting its sample size and geographic location to 191 Illinois hospitals within the dataset and 30-day hospital readmission rates for patients with chronic conditions of HF and PN. Additionally, for this limitation, the researcher selected use of a simple random sampling strategy, Pearson's product-moment correlation test, to analyze specific pre-collected data and key variables within the CMS dataset because this methodology can be used to analyze a group of selection criteria impacting a hospitals healthcare strategy. It can also be used to develop a strategy that improves health outcomes and quality patient care for high-risk patients with chronic conditions. Centers for Disease and Control (2020) notes high-risk patients with chronic conditions are readmitted back to hospitals at a much higher rate than any other type of hospitalization. IDPH (2020) notes hospital readmission rates include heart attack, heart failure, and pneumonia patients but this research study focuses only on heart failure and pneumonia patients.

Second, this research study is delimited by the use of an external threat to validity from the selection of independent and dependent variables. For example, the independent variables for this quantitative research study are hospital return days and the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) for HF and PN patients in Illinois hospitals, and the dependent variable is 30-day hospital readmission rates. However, there might be other variables impacting 30-day hospital readmission rates in Illinois hospitals not referenced. Wherein, to overcome this limitation this research study designates that it includes factors impacting 30-day hospital readmission rates such as the

rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide), hospital return days for PN and HF patients, PN 30-day readmission rates, and HF 30-day readmission rates.

Third, this research study was limited to an external threat to validity by policy impact because there was not enough data in this research study to perform statistical analysis on the impact on policy provision when guidelines are not met. For example, this research study references findings on policies HCA Policy, ACA, AHRQ, and HRRP. However, there might be other policies impacting an Illinois hospital's ability to deliver quality patient care not referenced in this research study because of the researcher's ability to find more information on what happens when a hospital is unable to comply with strict adherence to policy guidelines for high-risk patients with chronic conditions. Adnanes, Cresswell-Smith, Melby, et al. (2020) note the increased focus on the provision of policy and healthcare strategies for hospitals and patients with chronic conditions can help to reduce hospital readmission rates and rehospitalization among high-risk patients; it can also improve hospital efficiency and hospital performance of quality measures for patient populations with chronic conditions.

Finally, this research study is limited to an external threat to validity by impact to social change. For example, there might be other factors and variables impacting the quality of life for these patient populations that were inadvertently omitted from the research study because the researcher was not aware. Clement, Schauman, et.al (2015) note hospitals with higher hospital readmission rates and patients with chronic conditions of HF and PN can impact social change. Wherein, addressing gaps in hospital performance, hospitals with high rates of 30-day hospital readmissions rates for patients

with HF and PN can improve the overall quality of care when certain key factors impacting social change are addressed in a hospitals healthcare strategy.

### Recommendations

The researcher recommends this research study on "Examining 30-Day Hospital Readmission Rates in Illinois Hospitals for Patients with Heart Failure (HF) and Pneumonia (PN)" be available for public use at conferences and lectures. The researcher also recommends sharing useful healthcare knowledge and content from this research study with hospitals, healthcare administrators, healthcare providers, and any others seeking information on how adding predictor variables like hospital return days and the rate of readmission after discharge (hospital-wide) to its healthcare strategy can have a positive impact to its bottom-line. Finally, the researcher recommends adding a simple sampling strategy like Pearson's product-moment correlation test and theoretical framework like Andersen-Newman's behavioral model to the healthcare strategy for patients with HF and PN and 30-day hospital readmission rates because Pearson's methodology and the behavioral model have a positive impact to improving its hospital operations, quality of care and social change.

# Implications for Professional Practice and Social Change Implications for Professional Practice

Hospital readmission rates include patients readmitted to hospitals within 30 days of discharge from a previous stay of heart failure or pneumonia (IDPH, 2020) and there is heightened awareness for hospitals across the nation to reduce 30-day hospital readmission rates because hospital readmission rates are on the rise more than any other

type of hospitalization (CMS, 2020). There is also a sense of urgency for hospitals to address hospital readmission rates for patients with chronic conditions of HF and PN because the quality of care and impact on a hospital's bottom line can be impacted when 30-day hospital readmissions are not addressed (CMS, 2020). By examining 30-day hospital readmission rates in Illinois hospitals for patients with HF and PN; the healthcare industry can better understand how the use of a simple random sampling strategy and theoretical frameworks can help to improve quality of life and quality of care measures for high-risk patient populations when certain key factors are addressed in the healthcare strategy.

## **Implications for Social Change**

An Illinois hospital healthcare strategy can positively impact social change when key factors that improve health outcomes are incorporated in a hospital's healthcare strategy (Clement, Schauman, et.al, 2015). Wherein linking HF and PN patients to social services before hospital discharge can also reduce its 30-day hospital readmission rates. Clement, Schauman, et.al (2015) note inclusion of social services in a hospital's healthcare strategy for chronic condition patients with 30-day hospital readmission rates can strengthen a hospital's ability to improve health outcomes for these patient populations (Clement, Schauman, et.al, 2015). Linking these patients for follow-up appointments to a primary care physician can also improve their quality of life (Clement, Schauman, et.al, 2015). Whereas positive impact to hospital performance, quality-of-care measures, and quality of life for patients with chronic conditions with social stigma can be addressed (Clement, Schauman, et.al, 2015).

#### Conclusion

This study found a significant association between hospital return days and HF patients and PN patients' 30-day hospital readmission rates. The study also found a significant interaction between the mean difference of rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) and PN and HF 30-day readmission rates. Based on research findings from this quantitative research study there was a strong connection between independent variables hospital return days and the rate of readmission after discharge from hospital (hospital-wide) in Illinois hospitals for HF and PN patients, and the dependent variable 30-day hospital readmission rates wherein the inclusion of independent and dependent variables into an Illinois hospitals healthcare strategy can be used along with the Anderson-Newman's theoretical framework and Pearson's productmoment correlation test to improve quality of care measures and health outcomes for hospital patients with chronic conditions. Finally, the researcher recommends sharing information from this quantitative research study with larger populations at conferences and lectures on how linking social services to a patient's discharge plan can positively impact social change when they are embedded into a hospital's healthcare strategy (Clement, Schauman, et.al, 2015). Inclusion of social services in an Illinois hospital's healthcare strategy for high-risk patients with chronic conditions of HF and PN and 30day hospital readmission rates can also strengthen an Illinois hospital's ability to improve health outcomes, performance measures, and quality of life when social stigma and other key factors impacting a hospitals healthcare strategy are addressed before hospital discharge (Clement, Schauman, et.al, 2015).

#### References

- Adnanes, M., Cresswell-Smith, J., Melby, L., Westerlund, H., Šprah, L., Sfectu, R., Straymer, C., & Donisi, V. (2020). Discharge planning, self-management, and community support: strategies to avoid psychiatric rehospitalization from a service user perspective. *Science Direct*, 103(5), 1033–1040. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2019.12.002
- Babitsch, B., Gohl, D., & Von Lengerke, T. (2012). Re-revisiting Andersen's behavioral model of health services use: a systematic review of studies from 1998-2011.

  \*Psychosocial Medicine\*, 9(1), Doc11. https://doi.org/10.3205/psm000089
- Benjenk, I., & Chen, J. (2018). Effective mental health interventions to reduce hospital readmission rates: a systematic review. *Journal of Hospital Management and Health Policy*, 2(September 2018).
  - http://jhmhp.amegroups.com/article/view/4543/5322
- Business Research Methodology. (2020). Simple random sampling.

  https://researchmethodology.net/sampling-in-primary-data-collection/random-sampling/
- Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services. (n.d.-a). Hospitals. from

  https://www.cms.gov/Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services. (n.d.-b).

  Hospital readmissions reduction program (HRRP). Retrieved January 13, 2020,
  from https://www.cms.gov/Medicare/Quality-Initiatives-Patient-AssessmentInstruments/Value-Based-Programs/HRRP/Hospital-Readmission-ReductionProgram

- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2020). Heart failure. Retrieved from https://www.cdc.gov/heartdisease/heart\_failure.htmCharlson, F., Baxter, A., Degenhardt, L., Whiteford, H., & Vos, T. (2015). Excess mortality from mental, neurological, and substance use disorders in the global burden of disease study 2010. World Bank.
- Clement, S., Schauman, O., Graham, T., & Maggioni, F. (2015). What is the impact of mental health-related stigma on help-seeking: A systematic review of quantitative and qualitative studies. *Psychological Medicine*, *45*(1), 11–27. https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/psychological-medicine/article/what-is-the-impact-of-mental-health-related-stigma-on-help seeking-a-systematic-review-of-quantitative-and-qualitative-studies/E3FD6B42EE9815C4E26A6B84ED7BD3AE
- Figueroa, C., Harrison, R., Chauhan, A., & Meyer, L. (2019). Priorities and challenges for health Leadership and workforce management globally a rapid review. *BMC Health Services Research*, 19, Article 239.

https://bmchealthservres.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s12913-019-4080-7

- Flannelly, K. J., Flannelly, L. T., & Jankowski, K. R. (2018). Threats to the internal validity of experimental and quasi-experimental research in healthcare. *Journal of Health Care Chaplaincy*, 24(3), 107–130.
- Health Resources & Services Administration. (2019). FY 2019 Illinois Fact Sheet. https://search1.hrsa.gov/
- Heath, S. (2019). Key barriers limiting patient access to mental healthcare.

- https://patientengagementhit.com/news/key-barriers-limiting-patient-access-to-mental-healthcare
- Henke, R., Karaca, Z., Jackson, P., Marder, W., & Wong, H. (2017). Discharge planning and hospital readmissions. Medical Care Research and Review, 74(3), 345–368. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/27147642/
- Heslin, K., & Weiss, A. (2015). Hospital readmissions involving psychiatric disorders, 2012. https://www.hcup-us.ahrq.gov/reports/statbriefs/sb189-Hospital-Readmissions-Psychiatric-Disorders-2012.pdf
- Howard-Anderson, J., Busuttil, A., Lonowski, S., Vangala, S., & Afsar-manesh, N. (2016). From discharge to readmission: understanding the process from the patient perspective. *Journal of Hospital Medicine*, 11(6), 407–412. https://doi.org/10.1002/jhm.2560
- Kalseth, J., Lassemo, E., Wahlbeck, K., Haaramo, P., & Magnussen, J. (2016).

  Psychiatric readmissions and their association with environmental and health system characteristics: a systematic review of the literature. *BMC Psychiatry*, 16(1), 376. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5100223/
- Kilbourne, A., Beck, K., Spaeth-Rublee, B., Ramanuj, P., O'Brien, R. W., Tomoyasu, N., & Pincus, H. A. (2018). Measuring and improving the quality of mental health care: A global perspective. World Psychiatry, 17(1), 30–38.
  https://doi.org/10.1002/wps.20482
- Laerd Statistics. (2020). Pearson's product-moment correlation using SPSS statistics. https://statistics.laerd.com/spss-tutorials/pearsons-product-moment-correlation-

- using-spss-statistics.php
- MentalHealth.gov. (2019). Mental health problems affect everyone. Retrieved from https://www.mentalhealth.gov/basics/mental-health-myths-facts
- National Institutes of Health. (2016). Closing the gap: supporting patients transition to self-management after hospitalization. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pmc/articles/PMC4973626/
- National Institutes of Health. (2019). Transforming the understanding and treatment of mental illnesses. https://www.nimh.nih.gov/health/statistics/mental-illness.shtml
- Office of Disease Prevention and Health Promotion. (2020). Mental health and health disorders. https://www.healthypeople.gov/2020/topics-objectives/topic/mental-health-and-mental-disorders
- Peterson, K., Anderson, J., Bourne, D., Charns, M., Gorin, S., Hynes, D., McDonald, K., Singer, S., & Yano, E. (2019). Health care coordination theoretical frameworks:

  A systematic scoping review to increase their understanding and use in practice.

  Journal of General Internal Medicine, 34(1), 90–98.

  https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/31098976/
- Sfetcu, R., Musat, S., Haaramo, P., Ciutan, M., Scintee, G., Viadescu, C., Wahlbeck, K., & Katching, H. (2017). Overview of post-discharge predictors for psychiatric rehospitalizations: a systematic review of the literature. *BMC Psychiatry*, 17(1), 227. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5483311/
- Sommers, B., Gunja, M., Finegold, K., & Musco, T. (2015). Changes in self-reported insurance coverage, access to care, and health under the Affordable Care Act.

JAMA, 314(4), 366–374. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2015.8421

- Upadhyay, S., Stephenson, A., & Smith, D. (2019). Readmission rates and their impact on hospital performance: a study of Washington hospitals.

  https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6614936/
- Zuckerman, R., Sheingold, S., Oray, E., Ruhter, J., & Epstein, A. (2016). Readmissions, observation, and the hospital readmission reduction program. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 374, 1543–1551.

https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMsa1513024